
Minutes of the Board of the School of Public Health

Held on Friday 29 June 2012
University of Nottingham, Room C10, Kings Meadow Campus, Lenton Lane, 

Nottingham, NG7 2NR
	Present:
	

	Corinne Camilleri-Ferrante (CCF)

Lynette Bentley (LB)

John Tomlinson (JT)


Sophia Makki (SMa)
Maureen Whittaker (MW)


Tim Daniel (TD)
Di Roffe (DR)






Rachel Sokal (RS)




In Attendance:
Suzanne Monaghan (SMo)


	
	
	Action

	1.
	Apologies 

Apologies were received from Mary Corcoran (MC), Liddy Goyder (LG), Hannes Botha (HB), Bruce McKenzie (BM), Isabel Perez (IP) and Ola Junaid (OJ)

	

	2.
	Minutes of the Last Meeting (attachment A)
· Minutes of the last meeting were agreed to be a correct record by the Board.
· CCF added that she would like to thank Hannes Botha for his input and to wish him a long and happy retirement.

	

	3.
	Matters arising:
· Offer of Employment

Attachment B is actually HB’s paper.  It has been agreed that funding can be provided in line with the attached paper to support the development of posts for trainees coming to the end of their grace period (50% funding from the SHA providing another 50% can be matched from a PCT.) These posts would normally be for a year.
All to circulate Attachment B widely.

SMo to circulate Attachment B to directors of PH, HPA, as well as EM.

· Amendments to New Study Leave Policy


Concern was raised about the fact that some registrars have 
been signing up for courses and then not attending. The Board 
agreed that this was not acceptable. It was agreed that, just as 
formal approval needs to be gained from Educational Supervisors 
to attend a course, similarly Educational Supervisors should 
formally agree when a decision is taken not to attend. This should 
be notified to the Deanery as early as possible for catering and 
other arrangements to be amended.

CCF/SMo to communicate to all Educational Supervisors.

It was clarified that all trainees should have Learning Agreements 
and a PDP and that Educational Supervisors need to do both as 
part of their Line Management appraisal of trainees. 


Concerning preparation courses: one preparation course will be 
automatically approved as study leave for Part A and one for Part 
B.  Any trainee wishing to do more than one preparation course 
e.g. for repeat attempts at an exam, will need to have their 
request considered by the Academic Committee.

The Academic Committee can approve study leave requests 
electronically, as long as the funding request is no more than 
£300.  If it exceeds this limit, it will need to go to the Academic 
Committee meeting for agreement.

	ALL

SMo
CCF/SMo

	4.
	Deanery Update (LB)
·  LETB and relocation
Nothing definite to report.


	

	5.
	Virtual Learning Environment (VLE) (DR)
· It was agreed at the VLE meeting that this should be progressed and that will aim to launch by the time the new starters come in August.

· The Induction Pack for new trainees will need to be updated and uploaded to the VLE.  The structure of the VLE needs mapping out.

· DR to talk to MC to suggest that it may be useful to link the VLE through to the Academic Sub-Committee.

· CCF to email all the Educational Supervisors to see if any of the newer consultant colleagues would like to input into the VLE.

· ‘Phoodle’ could be hyperlinked to existing Deanery website.  DR elaborated on ‘Stroodle’ for the Registrars.

· A thank you is expressed to the people who have been engaged with this for all their hard work.

· It was agreed that it would eventually be worthwhile for the Educational Supervisors and trainees to have a discussion group via the VLE.

· TNCs’ photos are needed for the VLE.  CCF is to be videoed.  

· MW suggested to DR generic supervisor training across the Deanery.  If this is accredited then that will be an option.  Some of the induction days can be moved.  It would be worth involving David Matheson who leads on Educational Supervisor training.
· KP to create Logins for new registrars.  

· KP to send email to SMo and LB regarding the structure of uploading documents, to be indicated by KP for LB and SMo to follow.

· SMo to make appointment in CCF’s diary for CCF to meet with Liz Beynon and Kerry Rainford.

	LB

DR

CCF

DR

KP

KP

SMo

	6. 
	Budget (LB)
· The MPH amount of £5,100 has been recredited.
· The Law Course was a success and CCF was very impressed.  Next time it should be opened up for the Educational Supervisors to attend as well, as it is useful for them to know what Deanery courses are going on and when.  RS to circulate all courses to Educational Supervisors with dates and times.
· Courses are being evaluated individually to assess quality and delivery.  SMo to ensure that ‘Reviewing the Courses’ is a standing item on the Academic Committee Agenda and revisit the paper to evaluate what has to be delivered this year.

· RS to go back to new Academic representatives to proactively set up a meeting of what is needed, so the learning isn’t lost.
· All courses will be evaluated and the evaluation forms will be reported back to the Board through the registrar representatives.

	RS

SMo

RS


	7.
	MoUs with Universities (LB/CCF)
· LB/CCF to find existing MoUs and send them out to everyone again.  The MoUs need to be reviewed and re-sent for 12-13.   The contacts are Liddy Goyder at Sheffield, Jon Van-Tam at Nottingham.  The Leicester University contact is to be confirmed.   On the PCT side the contacts are Rod Moore for Leicester City, Bruce Lawrence for Derbyshire and Martyn Regan for HPA.
· CCF instructed RS not to offer Academic Day speakers an Honorary payment, as it is already a part of their job to deliver this service.
· Heather Longbottom has assured CCF that the money is in the baseline moving to the Local Authority.
	LB/CCF
LB


	8.
	Future Employment Arrangements (LB)

There are expressions of interest from Leicester Partnership and Nottinghamshire Healthcare Trust.

LB is in touch with the Procurement Officer for the SHA.  LB explained that the procurement process needs to be followed and that we can go under the contract value for EU tendering.  The tender process will be open for 37 days for expressions of interest and a further 40 days for tendering.  A sub-group has been formed which includes LB, as well as representatives from Finance, HR, an Educational Supervisor and a PH Trainee.  Together they have created a draft specification.

The contract is likely to be for three years with annual reviews built in.  The document will go to the main Future Employers Group for their comment and input.

MW suggested going over the last two years of trainee surveys.

The draft paper is to go to Trainees and School Board.

LB needs to clarify with the DoH or our own HR whether the FT counts as an employer.


	LB
LB

LB

	9.

	Recruitment Update (CCF)
· There are three new trainees starting in August 2012: two doctors and one from another professional background.
· Sheona MacLeod, Acting Post-Graduate Dean, has now received a letter from the DoH asking why only three out of six vacancies were filled in the East Midlands.  The reasons for this were applicants not reaching the required standard at assessment centre, the limited places at selection centre and the fact that appointable applicants had not selected East Midlands as a preference. It was suggested that the money which hasn’t been used should be used for trainees from other specialties to spend some time with Public Health.  Doctors currently working in non-accredited training posts would be eligible and the scheme would probably offer 4 month paid placements, similar to an F2.  CCF to have a one to one with Sheona McLeod to discuss this further.
· CCF to draft an email to everyone after her meeting with Sheona MacLeod.  CCF to ask all TNCs to ascertain whether they have the capacity to offer this kind of placement.
· LB to ask Finance to hold onto the money for now.

· MW suggested six month secondments should be offered to people from non-medical backgrounds who were considering training.  CCF will take this question back.

	CCF

CCF
LB

CCF



	10.
	Examination Support in the Future (CCF)
· The MPH fee is between £6,000 and £7,500 at the moment.  The fees are likely to increase considerably more than £9,000 (perhaps £12-13,000) in 2015.
· The MPH is currently funded in full by the school for each trainee.  The board discussed changing this to a contribution only from the school with the trainee self funding the remainder.  
· It was agreed that an MPH was not actually required for completion of the training programme, although nationally all programmes offer this.  
· Alternative exam preparation courses for Part A were discussed.  It was suggested that the taught part could remain without the dissertation.  However, CCF considers it to be crucial that a rigorous piece of work should be included within the preparation course.

· A small sub-group needs to be formed to look at all these options and come up with an Options Appraisal to find the answer.  The Board agrees to do this.  CCF to send paper around to everyone.


	CCF

	11.

11.1
	Updates 

· RS to look at the new starters and academic plan for the year.  
· Training courses: Environmental Health was disappointing as the level was not right.  This needs reviewing.  RS to inform Bayad Abdalrahman and Lucy Douglas-Pannett.
· Change Management and Law were well regarded.

· There is more of a system to the trainee courses, which has been noticed.


	RS

RS


	11.2
	CPD (IP)
Faculty of Public Health CPD update
· New CPD policy is now on the Faculty website and started being implemented on 1 April 2012.

· All CPD returns should be submitted by 30 June 2012.  This year  20% of the members will be selected for inclusion in the yearly CPD audit.  The timescale for calling returns has not been finalised, but it is likely that it will be over August with audit of returns happening in September.

· A small subgroup  has started looking at improving the audit criteria for satisfactory returns, although any changes will not affect the CPD policy for this year.

· Common issues emerging from unsatisfactory audits last year were that guidance notes were not being read, reflective notes and/or PDPs were missing in the return and the reflective notes were of poor quality.
· Another subgroup has started to review the current reflective note and to compose a list of tips on how to write good reflective notes, which will be included on the FPH website.  It will include tips such as the do’s and don’ts on how to write a good reflective note 
East Midlands CPD update

· East Midlands Steering Group met recently to consider CPD work programme.

· We agreed to share across events from communities and start using the East Midlands Managed Event System, which is hosted within PHORCaST.

· Work programme for 2012/13 includes:

· To follow up the last year’s CPD event around health planning and Public Health with another event on 24 September.  Details and flyer were circulated previously and will recirculate again in the next 2 weeks.

· To continue input with general themes/refreshers as part of the Training the Trainer/CPD programme.  Our next CPD event is next week around cancer survival.

· Publicise more widely current regional events (i.e. healthy communities; research forums; Public Health Observatory).

· Liaise with other regions in the cluster and explore opportunities for collaboration.

· Share local events through the East Midlands Managed Event System.

· Our Communities for health regional network organised an event in April on ‘nutrition and hydration for older people in Community and care settings.’  The network is now planning another event for the end of September (26 September) around Good health in hard times theme.
(Copied directly from a report written by Isabel Perez in June 2012)
	

	11.3
	Academic Sub-Committee (MC)
· CCF talked through minutes in MC’s absence.
	

	11.4
	Quality Management Sub-Committee (MW)
· Having completed two Trainee Network visits, it has been noticed that having someone present who has not had a Public Health background, has been very useful.
· One of the issues is making sure that there is a balance between three areas of Public Health for training.  There should be a mechanism to assure this.  One big issue is the risk of isolation, particularly if Educational Supervisors are working from home.  This is a concern for new starters as they need trainers who are practically ‘next door.’  The second issue is the ability to present work and so forth at appropriate levels and the third is the responsibility that the senior team has for training and ensuring that this is reflected in people’s work plans.
· MW has been officially employed as the Quality Lead for Public Health.
· Speciality Registrars are also going to have to be re-validated. It is planned that a recommendation to the Dean about an SpR’s fitness to practise will be included in the new ARCP paperwork. This is a major responsibility for ARCP Panels. The Dean will act as Responsible Officer for all trainees.
· The national GMC survey for trainees has, for the first time, included non-medical trainees. All have been asked to fill it in and to ensure that they can demonstrate completion at the next ARCP.  Richard Higgins is coordinating this.

· Looked at developing the Mentorship Programme for newly appointed consultants as they leave the scheme, particularly those appointed to locum posts.  MW to draft an email to forward re mentors to SMo to send out.
· ARCP Processes

· Essentially the ARCP is now going to have to recommend to the Dean whether or not somebody is Fit to Practise.  

· Training is required on how to write good Educational Supervisor reports.
· JT suggested CCF should look at Appendix 10 of the Public Health Professional Appraisal Framework.

	MW/SMo

CCF

	11.5
	Public Health Workforce Programme (DR)
· Nothing to report.

	

	11.6
	East Midlands Regional FPH Committee (JT)
· The recent FPH Board had taken place in Scotland. Scotland has made no structural changes to their health system but there have been functional changes..
· There are no Consultant posts being advertised in Scotland at the moment.  Once qualified, they may search for work south of the border.
· Sue Ellerby sent an email to say it would be useful to have one key link person who she could contact with any issues.  MW to check to see who  has volunteered from Derbyshire.
· Regarding Appraisal, at a local level JT started evaluating all the submissions a couple of weeks ago.  Disappointingly, only  just over half of the submissions have come through.  Further reminders will go out to remind colleagues to submit their forms asap.  The evaluation has resulted in about a third of forms being returned and another third are being told that they will pass this year but will need to be more rigorous next year.
· JT talked through the Revalidation paper sent around in June.  He explained that 20% of eligible consultants will be revalidated in Year One, 60% in Year Two and 20% in Year Three.  After that, routine five-yearly revalidation will take place. The Responsible Officer will decide who is revalidated in any particular year.
· The Faculty is going to produce some examples on  good public health audits. These are to be posted on the FPH website  There was a discussion about the possible outcomes for revalidation. In some cases, the outcome could be a deferral. This would essentially mean that no decision had been made and that it was deferred for up to a year.
· Discussion ensued as to how the deferral method will work for registrars with ARCPs. It was agreed that further guidance was needed on this.

	MW



	11.7
	Dental Public Health (KW)

Nothing to report.


	

	12.
	Any Other Business
· SMa updated the meeting regarding the on call liaison group’s discussion.  

· Mandy Clarkson is drafting a regional response for the trainees to go to the Faculty regarding their concerns.  

· Carrie Jordan representing PCTs feeding concerns/questions in to the Strategic Regional Transition group.

CCF to send an email out as School Board Chair/TPD.
	CCF


	
	Date of Next Meeting

10.00am to 15.00pm, Tuesday 9 October 2012 
Room C7, University of Nottingham,

Kings Meadow Campus, Lenton Lane, Nottingham, NG7 2NR
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